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AVATAR MEHER BABA'S CIRCLE OF FRIENDS, INC.

MINUTES OF THE JUNE 7, 2018 BOARD MEETING
The meeting convened at about 7:04 p.m. at THE CIRCLE CENTER, Myrtle Beach Mall
Attendance: Board Members: Dennis Wolterding, Jerry Edwards, Judy Mangold, Don McBride, Steve Koren, Ben Hay, John Leiter.  Guest: Al Grasso; Note Laura Crabtree and Jeff Stearns were in Australia.
Items Discussed: See Agenda of June 7, 2018 Meeting (Appendix) for general topics discussed and Meeting Framework. MP3 File “180607-1803_01” contains the raw recording of this Meeting in its entirety. Minutes are constructed based on this File and notes taken by Judy Mangold at the Meeting.
Motions Passed:
1. Motion by Jerry Edwards to approve the Minutes of the May 3, 2018 Meeting; seconded by Don McBride. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

2. Motion by Don McBride to reimburse Dennis Wolterding for up to $250.00 of the cost of the newly purchased Epson 7720 printer; seconded by John Leiter. PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

3. Motion by Judy Mangold that the Circle buy Shaheen's print of Meher Baba, now hanging between the new doors, for up to $150.00 (with hopes to pay less); seconded by Don McBride; PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
Assignments: 
a. Don McBride will ensure that we have sterno cans, aluminum stuff and “doggie cartons” for the Jerry and Naomi's Wedding.

b. Judy Mangold will call one of the outstanding Gala pledgers and explain that we are sorry she felt pressured to fulfill her pledge during a difficult financial time, but all she ever had to do was tell us that she could not do it until later.  

c. Mr. John Coffin didn't like the RoboCall so John Leiter was going to inform Laura Crabtree who could remove him from the list.

d. Dennis will talk to Robin Vogel about a short introductory clip on The Circle of Friends using a montage of video and still footage that can then be linked to our Webpage and put elsewhere.

e. Dennis will call Merwan Mehta during the weekend (June 9-10) to discuss the format of the “Future of the Meher Baba Movement” event more fully and ask Merwan to think of this as a possible template for other groups to adopt if they choose.

f. John Leiter will telephone Daniel Stone (of the MSC) and make sure that he knows about the Merwan Mehta Event.

g. Judy Mangold will contact Daniel Stone and Buz Conner to get a date when they wish to speak at TCC. 

h. Steve Koren will research different ideas used by non-profits to raise money and report back to the Board. Don McBride suggested an on-line silent auction. Steve will also approach Jim Myers at Asheville Music Sahavas about doing a concert at TCC.

i. Judy, Don and Dennis will meet on Saturday, June 23rd at Noon, at TCC, for the Art Committee.

j. Al Grasso will research how much it will cost to buy an engraved brass plaque for the donated Bobbie Guardino painting that has words such as “in memory of Bobbie G. on it.

j. John Leiter will ask Wayne Mumford, lawyer for the Bobbie Guardino estate, the Estate's intentions on the Baba Painting given us for “permanent loan” and hanging in TCC.

k. Ben will arrange for a lunch with his Welcoming Committee and look into volunteers to phone infirm people in the Community. 

l. Don will meet with Jeff when Jeff returns and talk about standardizing cups, plates and food for TCC.

m. Jerry will talk to Naomi about the decorations she wants for the June 21st Wedding Reception and get back to us.
Brief Highlights of Other Matters Discussed.

A. After the reciting of Baba's words by Don McBride (followed by the standard moment of silence) and the reading of the Norms by Al Grasso and acceptance of the May 3, 2018 Minutes (see Motion 1), Dennis asked to dispense with Old and New Business prior to going into the Director reports—the Board agreed. 


B. Under that amended order of the Agenda, the Strategic Planning Meeting was confirmed for Saturday, June 30th from 1-4 p.m., at THE CIRCLE CENTER. We would bring in lunch from Masala Chai. 


C. Cleaning of THE CIRCLE CENTER (TCC) will take place on the Third Thursday, Jun 21st

D. Dennis asked Directors if they had seen their “blurbs” in the Circle News that he had written in the two prior weeks Introducing the Board. Most appeared to think the writeups were accurate though John Leiter made a remark about being characterized as an “elder” in elder statesman.


E. The Board discussed the upcoming Book Sale slated for July 7th from 2-6 p.m. and being Project Managed by Christina Riley. Discussion centered on extending the Sale's hours from Noon to 6 p.m. (Christina's call) and the receiving of donations during public hours of THE CIRCLE CENTER. Dennis reported that the notice was in The Circle News and confirmed that all books, not just those on Baba, were welcomed. The matter of how to treat excess books at TCC arose but was pended until Laura and Jeff return from Australia.


F. With New Business taken care of Jerry Edwards gave his Major Report to the Board. To the delight of all, Jerry reported that he will be marrying Naomi Rose Page on June 21st in his home. He wanted to have the Reception at TCC from 4-7 p.m. that day. The Reception is invitation only and all the Board is invited. Dennis is helping Jerry work with Masala of Myrtle Beach to cater the food and will be getting the cake from Loew's. Jerry and Avatar Blue will handle the music. The Circle will handle the drinks. Most generously, Jerry and Naomi are informing folks that a donation to The Circle may be done in lieu of wedding gifts.


G. Dennis Wolterding reported that The Gala was very successful; approximate numbers suggest a gross of over 4000.00 plus two new monthly subscriptions (one of 100.00 and one of $25.00). Our net, after deducting the approximately $1200.00 in expenses was about $2800.00 plus the new subscriptions. Only two pledges remain to be redeemed and Judy Mangold indicates that one of them will have to wait until a few months. Mr. John Coffin complained to John Leiter about the Gala Robocall and we will take steps to remove him from the list. The take-away from the Gala is that so long as we can get a class act (like Billy Goodrum or Brian Darnell), it's a wonderful event. Don McBride and others will start planning the next Gala for the 2nd or 3rd weekend in May 2019 and will alert MSC in hopes that they will not schedule a conflict.


H. Dennis received Financial Figures from Jeff Stearns, who is still in Australia. We have $18,447.42 in the Circle Account and $1,676.38 in the Operating Account. Additionally, we have 1,834.21 in the FlipCause Account to be drawdown to the Bank, giving us, de facto, about $20,000.00 in The Circle Account. We add here that Billy Goodrum, in addition to performing free at The Gala, donated the $130.00 he made from CD sales there to The Circle.


I. Dennis reported that from May 2 to May 5th, there will be a BIG EVENT in Myrtle Beach—the 50th year celebration of the 1969 Darshan. Anne Giles has asked us to reserve TCC for any overflow capacity needed (the main stuff is now slated to occur at the MSC) and we have reserved the dates on the Calendar. There will be a meeting in March 2019 at TCC to discuss logistics further.

 
J.. Dennis further reported that he has been in contact with Francis in the Dunes (FID) Coordinators Terry Johnson and Jay Steptoe. They will be working with their volunteers (many of whom are Circle Directors and Members) directly so as not to give the false impression that this a Circle Initiative. The Sufis plan to be feeding 30-50 families during the Summer, starting about June 20th. Since the Sufis seem not to want to involve The Circle officially at this time, Dennis reported that we would not take up the Resolution he had drafted on FID-Circle cooperation.


K.  Judy Mangold reminded us all that Dr. James Newell in his final lecture cited Baba's admonition that ALL groups working in His Name cooperate harmoniously with each other. This is, of course, something The Circle of Friends always tries to do.


L.  Ben and Steve brought up some issues with attendance at Circle Events either being depressed or augmented based on the knowledge that those events would be recorded by Robin Vogel and placed on her YouTube Site. Dennis reiterated that the Primary purpose of recording the talks was for history as an archive and that this aspect was so important it out weighs other considerations. 

  
M.  John Leiter and Ben Hay have suggested that the Circle do a short video on what we're about--maybe a montage. Dennis will talk to Robin about a montage. 


N. Dennis confirmed that Merwan Mehta had agreed to facilitate a Beginning Conversation on the “Future of the Meher Baba Movement” on June 16th. Hopefully, folks from the MSC and Sufi Community will show up to participate as well as the Local Community.


O.  The Secretary's Report was deferred owing to Laura's absence in Australia.


P. Ben Hay spoke to two suggested recipients of the Scholarship to MSC and both were receptive and touched. (Note: Judy Mangold added that the Scholarship monies were in the bank for the whole year.)  He mentioned that work on the Welcoming Committee was pended until a meeting could be arranged, and Dennis agreed to spring for a lunch for the Committee if that would help expedite things. Dennis brought up the idea again of “Baba Buddies” --volunteers to telephone people each day who might live alone to check on how they're doing. Dennis asked Ben if he could think about it.  


Q. Steve Koren is thinking about a bazaar or yardsale or music program. He will research other ideas and report back to Board.  


R.  Don McBride reported on our new printer and a motion (Motion 2) was passed to reimburse Dennis Wolterding for up to $250.00 for buying it.  Don also reported that the David Berenson painting of Baba making the perfection sign, now hanging at the back corner of TCC near the dressing room, is on permanent loan. It was suggested that we get a plaque saying, “by David Berenson in memory of Bobbie G.” Don then reported that Joe DiSabatino may be getting money from MSC to build a stage at TCC and would report to our Board at our August Meeting. Per Motion 3, Don was directed by the Board to contact Shaheen to see if he would sell us his photo of Meher Baba (hanging between the TCC doors) for no more than $150.00 


S. Al Grasso stated that he had called Mark Jamieson and that Mark was donating the Steve Jamieson painting he had bought (one of those used in Mani's Book), hanging in the rear of TCC, to The Circle of Friends.


T. Don mentioned he has a long list of films to send to Judy M. for Circle Cinema. Christina also has ideas, so we will need to figure out how to meld the effort here. Also, he has suggested, and all agreed, to standardize (with Jeff) certain items, such as cups, plates and food. He is also looking into water purification options (Jerry mentioned South Atlantic) for TCC.  .

Adjournment:  The Meeting was adjourned with the Beloved God Prayer and by Acclamation at 8:40 pm.
June 7, 2018  Draft Minutes Respectfully Submitted By Dennis Jan Wolterding to the Board for Approval
_________________________ 

Dennis Jan Wolterding

APPENDIX TO JUNE 7, 2018 MINUTES
Draft Agenda AMBCOF Board Meeting June 7, 2018—7PM

THE CIRCLE CENTER
2. Opening: Baba’s words, moment of silence
3. Reading of Norms
1. Start and end with remembering Baba 

2. Participate fully   

3. Respect each other  

4. Work as a team / no silent disagreements 

5. Be careful of using generalizations  

6. Seek solutions beyond your own 

7. Find joy in what you are doing.  

8. Maintain your humor   

9. Remain focused on the task                   

9. a. No cell phones  9. b. No side conversations   9c. No shifting focus

10.  Keep all private information private.

11. Start & End on time and with Baba (7 - 8:30p)
4. Approval of Previous Minutes (May 3, 2018)
IV.       Reports of Officers/Directors  (See Assignments in Appendix)
-- President’s Report (Adventures with Sufis; GALA Retrospective)) 
-- Vice President’s Report (GREAT STUFF HAPPENIN' IN JUNE))

-- Secretary’s Report Ts Report (DJW 4 LC) )

---Treasurer's Report (J. Mangold; DJW))

---Service Director's Report  
---Fundraising/Program Committee Report (July Book Sale; September Fun????) 

---Education and Community Outreach (Printer; Office; TCC Decor; Circle Cinema; Stage for TCC)
-- Director at Large/Volunteer Coordinator (May Volunteer Schedule; Others)
---Director at Large (2)
Old Business 


1. Strategic Planning (June 30th Date is Still Good???)


2.  Film Licensing and Forms and Agenda for Circle Cinema



3.. Cleaning Up Loose Ends Over Summer



4. Cleaning THE CIRCLE CENTER



5. Others?
New Business

A 
BOOK SALE JULY 7TH (2-6 PM)
 
B.
Optimizing Use of THE CIRCLE CENTER


C. 
Updating and Improving Technology at THE CIRCLE CENTER.


D. 
Others
ASSIGNMENTS FORM MAY 3, 2018 (TO BE TRANSMITTED)
Assignments: 
a. Don McBride will ensure that we have sterno cans, aluminum stuff and “doggie cartons” for the Gala

b. Laura Crabtree will initiate a Gala Robocall urging people to register by e-mail to dennisjanwolterding@gmail.com or to call or text Dennis.

c. Laura will update the Website Reservation Form to delete any reference to a 50-50 split with performing artists.

d. Ben Hay will make an announcement at the end of the Gala asking folks to speak to him if they are not getting The Circle News.

e. Dennis will take care of the Gala dessert: Lowe's sheetcake. 

f.  Judy Mangold will do the Gala decorations in pink and green.

g. Don McBride will reconvene Art Committee of Don, Judy and Dennis to work on amendments to the décor of THE CIRCLE CENTER.

h. Judy Mangold will continue to talk to Reverend Gause/Barbara Bellamy about the Gospel Choir's doing a concert at THE CIRCLE CENTER.

.
MORE GALA ASSIGNMENTS:

i. Don and Jeff will set up Gala Tables on Friday, May 11th.

j. All Board Members (except Ben Hay) will be at TCC on the Day of the Gala by Noon to help decorate and do whatever else is needed.

k. Jerry Edwards and Avatar Blue are still expected to do the Music and Dancing from 4:30 p.m. to 5:15 p.m.

l.  Dennis will cancel El Circulo Espanol on Saturday, May 12th to give everyone more time to focus on the Party. Dennis will prepare the Gala Envelopes.

m. Laura and Judy will do Registrations. Judy, Laura and Jeff will clean TCC on Friday, May 11th.

n. Jeff Stearns and Brian Walsh will do setup (tables, chairs) for the Gala

m. Dennis W. Ben H. and Steve K. will be greeters, including securing backdoor control. Dennis Wolterding will do Fundraising Appeal; Ben Hay will do the Welcome; Dennis W. will prepare printed pledge forms and put in envelopes

n,. The Program will be, in brief, 4:30-5:15 p.m.--music/dancing by Avatar Blue; 5:15-6:00 p.m. Indian Buffet; 6:00 through 6:30 p.m. Appeal, Charitable Giving, Dessert; 6:30 p.m. through at least 7:15 p.m. Billy Goodrum Concert. End—Door Prizes including free tickets to Atlantic Stage.
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